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simply too many substantive issues that need to be addressed.
Ultimately, it is our response to those issues that will determine
the character and viability of the organization.

- Patrick Hogan, 1994 NMAC President

Outgoing President's Remarks

At the Executive Committee meeting on January 22, we
made the official transition to an exciting new year for NMAC.
A special thanks to all the candidates who agreed to run for of-
fice this year - it was a most impressive slate. And CONGRAT-
ULATIONS to Sarah Schianger, John Montgomery, Jan Biella,
and Mike Bremer as they join President Patrick Hogan on the
1994 Executive Committee. It's going to be a great year!

As we close the files on 1993, I would like to thank the
members of the 1993 Executive Committee, Patrick Hogan, Neal
Ackerly, Cynthia Bettison, Peter McKenna, and Wolky Toll for
an outstanding job. They each made a significant contribution,
and together they provided the ideas, recruiting skills, and hard
work that enabled NMAC to present some quality workshops
and activities last year.

A large part of NMAC's success in any given year depends
on the interest and help of the membership in making things
happen. We were especially fortunate last year to have had the
assistance of Lynne Sebastian and Anne Baldwin in the spring
workshop, the key involvement of Tim Maxwell and Bob
Leonard in the fall symposium, and the help and hospitality of
Tom Diamond in the summer field trip. As always, the standing
committees provided leadership and continuity in their areas, so
a special thanks to committee chairs David Cushman
(legislation), Lonnie Viklund {(education), Norm Nelson
(finance) and Tim Seaman (NewsMAC). Well done.

Highlights of the past year include:

« the excitement of the Archaeology and the Public work-
shop and the products that have come out of that work-
shop thus far (the public education directory, the SHPO
grant proposal for a teacher workshop coordinator, the in-
teragency work group, and, perhaps in part, the upcoming
Archaeology Fair);

+ the expanding excellence of NewsMAC, which has be-
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come an important link among archeologists in New Mex-
ico;

« the success of the summer field trip, and how much partic-
ipants enjoyed the chance to get together and see a new
area of archeological interest, or to see a familiar area
with new colleagues;

« the excellent papers and discussions at the Archaeological
Theory Symposium, which drew a large number of partic-
ipants from all segments of the profession (see write up
this issue);

» and, the fact than NMAC membership is up a bit over re-
cent years, 213 members in 1993, a sign that the organiza-
tion is alive and doing reasonably well (even if we can
still get by with just a couple dozen donuts at the business
meetings).

Areas where we could have done more include:

* activism - we probably could have done more to get in-
volved in archeological issues. Although not that many
bumning issues were brought to our attention, we could
have looked more closely for small things that could have
been done to encourage and support archeological conser-
vation around the state;

« and, practical applications/techniques - we may have lost
some interest and participation last year from members in-
terested in improving their field and laboratory skills. The
hands-on workshops on ceramics, lithics, etc., have cer-
tainly been some of NMAC's most popular activities in
recent years.

Overall, I believe our shift to fewer meetings was a success,
and there was general agreement on this at the fall business
meeting. The key seems to be to try to have something for ev-
eryone at some point throughout the year, and I'm sure this’is one
aspect the new officers will be focusing on as they develop this
year's agenda. Finally, I would simply like to express how much
I enjoyed the opportunity to serve as an officer in 1993, and I
know my fellow officers feel the same way. It's a unique way to
get involved with the archeological community in our State to
promote common goals, and 1 would highly recommend it. So,
thanks - and all good wishes for the new year!

- Judy Propper, 1993 NMAC President

NMAC Symposium On Archeological

Theory

About 130 people attended the December 4-5 NMAC sym-
posium at the University of New Mexico on the current status of
archeological theory. Afier it was over, comments from the par-
ticipants and audience were positive and everyone felt that they
had learned something about the diverse theoretical perspectives
in archeology today. NMAC will be publishing the symposium
papers in an upcoming volume.

The symposium started with Bob Leonard's overview of cur-
rent archeological theories and Michael Schiffer's appraisal of
the last 20 years of behavioral archeology. These overviews
were followed by specific applications of current theory to on-
the-ground research by Dean Saitta, Phillip Duke, and Doug
Bamforth. These studies ranged from those having a Marxist
stance to post-processual and processual perspectives. The next
day's morning session had more case studies by Kelly Hays-
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tions for Heritage Preservation Week are included in this issue of
NewsMAC.

The interagency Coordination Group on Education currently
is concentrating on helping with Heritage Preservation Week.
Afterwards, group members will concentrate on working with
Megg Heath of the BLM's Anasazi Heritage Center in creating
large scale archeology/teacher workshops in New Mexico. One
major aspect will be in developing a workbook for teachers to
use that is germane to New Mexico.

Lastly, I will be stepping down as chair of NMAC's Public
Education and Awareness Committee — I feel that last year I was
in the field far too much to be an effective coordinator. This year
and possibly next year promises to be just as busy. While I still
want to be involved with the committee, I think the position of
chair needs to have someone closer to a phone and fax machine
than I have been, and expect to be -- public education and out-
reach programs are really taking off in this state. The workload
is not constant and I don't feel it is overwhelming, so if any of
you have initiative, an interest in becoming more involved with
public education and awareness in archeology, and have ready
access to electricity, contact either me or anyone on the execu-
tive committee. Thanks!

P.S. Don't forget to fill out the enclosed Speakers Bureau
Directory form and send it in.

- Loni Viklund, Education Committee Chair

1993 NMAC Awards

The following awards were approved at the fall business
meeting to acknowledge outstanding contributions to New Mex-
ico archaeology. We hope to present the awards at the upcoming
spring business meeting.

Silverio Arredondo. (Non-member contribution to NM ar-
chaeology) On August 12, 1993, Mr. Arredondo made quite a
discovery in the Gobernador area east of Bloomfield. Navajo ar-
tifacts had rested, untouched in a rock shelter, for approximately
300 years. This protohistoric Navajo cache contained a pitch-
covered necked basket, a ceramic necked jar, 10 sealing lids
made of clay and juniper bark, and three planting sticks. Mr.
Armredondo, who works for Aztec Well Service Co., Inc., made
the discovery while on break and showed the cache to fellow
worker George Murphy. The two then notified their supervisor,
Mr. Jerry Lacy, in Actec. He called John Kershner of Arboles
Contract Archaeology. The New Mexico State Archaeologist
and the New Mexico State Land Officer were also notified, and
with their approval, Mr. Kershner recorded the find and removed
the artifacts. Mr. Arredondo was later quoted as saying he enjoys
viewing similar pieces in museums and that he never thought of
keeping the artifacts: " A lot of people dig them out. I just don't
think that is right.”

Anne McArthur and August Muth. (Non-member contri-
bution to NM archaeology) In August of 1993, Ms. McArthur
and Mr. Muth began house construction on a plot of land located
on the first terrace of the La Cienega Creek in La Cienega, New
Mexico. They were unaware at the time that a buried puebloan
village site (LA 149) had been recorded on their land by H.P.
Mera in the late 1930s. Cultural materials were encountered al-
most immediately and the SHPOs office was notified under the
provisions of the Santa Fe County archaeological ordinance.
During subsequent meetings, an acceptable data recovery plan
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was prepared. According to David Cushman of HPD, "From the
beginning, Anne and Augi (as he is known) expressed great con-
cern over the disturbance of the site and have taken pains to have
their house moved so as to avoid further impact to the site. Their
desire to preserve the site and their cooperation in working with
all parties to develop a preservation strategy has been excep-
tional.”

Tom Diamond. (Certificate of Appreciation) NMAC would
like to formally thank Mr. Diamond for hosting our excellent
summer field trip to the Beaverhead and Ojo Caliente areas, in-
cluding providing lodging and camping space, making arrange-
ments with land owners, and generously sharing his knowledge
of the area.

-Judy Propper, 1993 NMAC President

Legislative Update

NMAC members should be aware of several preservation
initiatives that are being made in the legislative arena on both the
state and local levels.

First, with the opening of the New Mexico legislature on
January 18, 1994, the Historic Preservation Division will seek
funding for the Cultural Properties Restoration Fund, which was
created with the passage of the Cultural Properties Protection
Act last year. No money was appropriated for the fund at that
time, but this year HPD will be asking for $50,000 to be used for
the stabilization of archeological and historic sites on state lands.
In addition, HPD will attempt to funnel $10,000 its own money
into this program. Tom Merlan, Director of HPD, believes that
the chances for the capital request this year are "not good" de-
spite the $300 million dollar state revenue surplus. Go figure.

Also in the legislature this year, the Office of Cultural Af-
fairs will submit a capital request for 5.7 million dollars to con-
struct a new archeological repository for the Museum of New
Mexico. The bill was first introduced in last year's session but
was dropped during the last minute horse trading that character-
izes our form of government. So, they're going for it again.

The Office of Cultural Affairs has been pursuing this goal
for many years in response to the ever deteriorating conditions of
the existing facilities. Storage areas are practically bursting at the
seams and are wholly inappropriate for modern collections man-
agement. The request has the highest support within OCA and
may be included as part of the governor's legislative package.
The chances of its passage appear good, but I urge the NMAC
membership to call their legislators and voice their support for
the archeological repository. If you don't know who your legisla-
tor is, call me (hey, don't laugh, it happens).

Lastly, the Albuquerque City Planning Department has
formed a working group to draft and present an archeological
ordinance to the Albuquerque City Council and the Bernalillo
County Commission. This will be the culmination of several
years worth of work and is an outgrowth of recommendations
made to the City and County governments in 1986. So, its round
2 (3?) on the ordinance.

The high lights of the ordinance are that it creates the office
of the City/County Archaeologist, a volunteer Archaeological
Review Committee, and is tied to the City/County permitting
process. A draft of the ordinance has been completed and efforts
have been made to get input from the development community
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TV Stations Pull SLO Preservation

Announcements

Complaints from an election opponent prompted two Albu-
querque television stations to pull public service announcemnts
featuring state Land Commissioner Ray Powell Jr.

Officials at KOAT-TV and KRQE-TV said they stopped
airing the ads after Sam Bregman, a Democrat chaallenging
Powell in next June's primary election, claimed the free air time
gave Powell an unfair advantage.

The city's third major network, KOB-TV, never ran the
Powell announcement and produced its own spot instead, said
writer-produced Mary Ann Riordan.

Bregman contended the announcement was "blatantly politi-
cal” and designed to further Powell's political career.

Powell defended the announcement, which asked the public
for help in preserving archeological sites on state trust land.

(from the Santa Fe New Mexican, 6 November 1993)

Publications

The Bureau of Reclamation, Albuquerque Projects Office, is
pleased to announce the publication of Watering the Land: The
Turbulent History of the Carlsbad Irrigation District, written
by Mark Hufstetler and Lon Johnson, and edited by Gegory D.
Kendrick. This document was compiled by the National Park

Service's Rocky Mountain Regional Office for Reclamation as
mitigation for the construction of Brantley Dam in 1987. Con-
struction of this massive earth-fill structure between Avalon and
McMillam Dams -- both components of the Carlsbad Irrigation
District National Historic Landmark - rendered the latter dam
obsolete. Consequently, McMillan Dam was breached and water
inundated this historic site. Reclamation subsequently funded the
Historic Engineering Record of the Carlsbad Project.

Copies are available free of charge by writing to Rob Freed
(ALB-151), Bureau of Reclamation, 505 Marquette NW, Suite
1313, Albuquerque, NM 87102-2162.

From the Editor

Please let other NMAC members know what projects and
research are occurring around the state. Get the news out to your
colleagues and friends. All materials should be sent to me at the
NM Historic Preservation Division, 228 East Palace Ave., Santa
Fe, NM 87503. Deadlines for submission for the next issue of
NewsMAC (1994 No. 2, March 94) is 15§ February 1994. All
submissions should be on computer diskette (diskettes will be
returned if requested). All IBM-compatible or Macintosh disk
formats are acceptable, as are most mainstream word processor
formats (but no WordStar please!). The editor wishes to thank
the New Mexico Historic Preservation Division for use of ther
desktop publishing wmit to design and print NewsMAC.

- Tim Seaman, NewsMAC Editor
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based on the assumption that if MCV is like other Hantaviruses,
it is extremely fragile, and its viability outside of its host is lim-
ited. Although there are as yet no laboratory data to evaluate it,
the assumption of extreme fragility is given some support by the
circumstantial evidence of the extremely low human infection
rate. Sunlight, drying, and mild disinfectants probably will prove
to be sufficient to kill MCV.

Potential hazards we can expect to encounter in archaeology
are work in and adjacent to active nesting and feeding areas,
where both the animals and their fresh waste products can be
found. Nesting areas can include caves, rock shelters, and wood
piles, as well as intact or partially intact structures. The hazard is
assumed to be minimal if the infestation is not active, but care
should be taken not to stir up dust until an active small-mammal
occupation can be discounted. Duff in pifion-juniper woodland
could pose a risk, but in the known cases of infection, there has
been no significant association with pifion nut harvesting.

If survey work needs to proceed in a suspect area, especially
historic structures, several steps can be taken to reduce risk. If
possible, the area should be ventilated, ideally for 30 minutes or
more before work commences. Inspection and recording activi-
ties should avoid raising dust, and the archaeologist should avoid
direct contact with potentially contaminated deposits, objects, or
surfaces (look but don't touch). If contaminated deposits cannot
be avoided, the best approach is to soak the area or
deposit with a mild chlorine solution (three tablespoons

should be ventilated, waste disinfected with chlorine solution,
and any nesting or waste products removed from the work area.
Carcasses can be soaked with disinfectant and handled with tools
or disposable gloves after 10 minutes; they should be double-
bagged for conventional disposal.

Dust generated by mechanical equipment (backhoes, front-
end loaders, and blades) may be contaminated, but only to the
extent that deposits containing fresh virus are disturbed. In most
cases, the risk from this activity will be less than that associated
with other archaeological tasks. Standing upwind of equipment
is the safest alternative, and dust masks and goggles can reduce
risk as well as enhance comfort.

Conclusion

Cases of Hantavirus Pulmonary Syndrome have such a high
fatality rate that MCV infections must be taken seriously, despite
the extremely low infection rate. Because of the ubiquity of the
virus and our lack of knowledge of specific transmission mecha-
nisms, no precautions can completely eliminate the risk of con-
tracting the disease. Reduction of exposure to rodents and their
waste products is prudent, and simple, commonsense solutions
can allow archaeological investigations to proceed with levels of
risk comparable to or even lower than the risk we all are exposed
to in our homes. As research on the behavior, ecology, and
fragility of the MCV virus progresses, more specific recommen-
dations will be possible, and those recommendations will be
passed on to at-risk professions and the public as they are avail-
able.

-Eric Blinman, MNM Office of Archaeological Studies

of bleach per gallon of water). After 10 minutes, work
may be initiated in the area, with moderate assurance
that any MCV presence has been considerably reduced
or eliminated (assuming that the virus behaves like
other Hantaviruses).

Use of dust masks also reduces exposure risk. Dust
masks will not stop the virus itself, but they will stop
many common dust particles that may carry the virus.
Canister dust masks with high efficiency particle filters
are an option for extremely high-risk situations, but use
of this type of mask in the work place requires a formal
training program and health monitoring, since the effort
required to breath through the mask may strain the
pulmonary systems of some people. Disposable high
efficiency particle filter masks, and disposable
nuisance dust masks, provide progressively lower but
still significant levels of protection, and these
alternatives are easier to use in field situations. If work
must proceed in settings where dust has not been
disinfected, goggles also should be used to reduce
potential contact between the virus and the eyes. Dust
mask effectiveness is markedly reduced if worn over a
beard.

Live and recently dead rodents (and fresh nests)
are often encountered in field situations and pose |
potential threats of both MCV and plague. If a rodent |
infestation is encountered under the plastic sheeting

Don't miss the

New Mexico
Archaeology Fair!

Don't miss this unique opportunity to experience:

ongoing excavation of a mock site!
exciting analysis and replication exhibits!
hands-on activities for kids of all ages!

information on volunteer opportunities!

14-15 May 1994
9:00 AM - 4:00 PM

next to the NM Museum of Natural History
in Albuquerque!

that is often used to protect excavations, the area
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Public Education and Awareness
Committee

The NMAC Education and Awareness Committee would
like to welcome Ms. Meli Duran as its new chair. She has
worked in the capacity of archaeologist and educator for quite
some time and ] am sure the committee will benefit greatly by
her knowledge and new ideas.

A quick run-down of what the last year has yielded, includ-
ing up to this month, includes a teachers workshop sponsored by
the Santa Fe Science and Math Center that was held in January
of 1993. Its success and numbers of participants was greater than
expected, and three requests for information on other teacher
workshops were received since then, all or them from the south-
east part of the state.

Nineteen requests were received for the NMAC Speakers
Bureau Directory, from all parts of the state. The Speakers Bu-
reau welcomed two new speakers to the bureau, Chris Zeller and
Robert Della-Russo, as well as several speakers who have agreed
to be available on an alternate basis. Requests for the Writers
Guidelines numbered 1 this past year.

The Education Committee presented a hands-on exercise
both at the Espanola Earth Day Celebration held in April, for the
second year in a row. The children (and occasionally an adult)
played with and learned from the sherd typology game, and
learned the benefits and pitfalls of hammerstones versus claw-
and-peen hammers. The note of thanks I received from the Earth
Day Organizers told me the NMAC booth was one of the more
popular.

NMAC's 1993 Spring business meeting and workshop fea-
tured an education workshop. Out of this workshop an intera-
gency education and the public ad hoc committee was formed.
They created a Resource Directory listing speakers bureaus, mu-
seum teaching kits, audio and visual aids, public programs, vol-
unteer opportunities, and more; it became available by fall of
1993. The Education Committee has received 4 requests for this
Resource Directory since then, 3 in response to an ad in the New
Mexico Bureau of Mines and Mineral Resources Lite Geology
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publication. Thank you to the innovative individual who placed
the announcement.

Finally, in February of this year, I received a visit from the
educators of Crow Canyon. They wanted to kmow about the
committee, particularly its participation in Earth Day Celebra-
tions. They were impressed with range of information presented
in such a simple sherd typology game, thought the Tree-Ring
exercise developed for the Teacher Workshop last year was more
relevant and farther-reaching than the one they use currently, at
least for younger students, and that the survey and excavation
games modeled after Battleship not only increased awareness of
the world's cultures, but was a good way of integrating math
skills and hand and eye coordination. Praise from such a revered
institution is humbling and inspirational.

I, myself am happy that Meli is joining the committee, and I
feel she will be a valuable asset. My thanks to all of you in the
NMAC membership for your support while I was chair, and I am
confident Meli will appreciate your participation as well. So
long, and thanks for all the fish.

P.S. Don't forget to fill out the enclosed Speakers Bureau
Directory form and send it in.

- Loni Viklund, Education Committee Chair

Archaeological Research Collections
at the Museum of Indian Arts and Cul-
ture/Laboratory of Anthropology

Thanks to all of you who took the time to.contact your local
legislator in support of the Museum of New Mexico's request to
the 1994 Legislature to build a new repository for archaeological
collections held by the Museum of Indian Arts and
Culture/Laboratory of Anthropology (MIAC/LAB). The Legisla-
ture appropriated $150,000 to the Office of Cultural Affairs for
the "plan and design of an archaeological facility located in
Santa Fe County.”

While everyone agrees that most of these valuable ar-
chaeological materials are currently stored under substandard
conditions, MIAC/LAB is, nevertheless, committed to making
the collections available to researchers. About 90 percent of the
collection is computerized, and the rest is accessible through pa-
per inventories. When combined with the paper site records and
computer data base of HPD's Archaeological Records Manage-
ment Section (ARMS), the project records held by the
MIAC/LAB Archives, the publications in the MIAC/LAB Li-
brary, and the "exhibit quality” objects in the MIAC/LAB Cata-
logued Collections, these archaeological materials provide an
outstanding resource which serious researchers cannot afford to
overlook.
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The "bulk” collections, termed the Archaeological Research
Collections (ARC), include much more than materials excavated
during highway salvage projects. Did you know that ARC holds
materials that Edgar Hewett excavated on the Pajarito Plateau in
the early 1900s, Helene Warren's clay and temper samples from
throughout the state, surface collections dating back to the
1930s, and a "library” of type sherds? In addition, ARC is the
repository for significant Federal collections and many important
private collections (including those of William Sundt).

To use these collections, contact the Archaeological Re-
search Collections staff at MIAC/LAB (phone 827-6344: ask for
Pat Nietfeld, ARC Curator, or Dody Fugate, Assistant ARC Cu-
rator). Because ARC's computer is very busy these days, please
give us advance notice of what your research needs are. ARC
materials may be used in Santa Fe (in a newly revamped re-
search area), or collections can be loaned to institutions for use
outside Santa Fe.

-Pat Nietfeld, Curator, ARC

Looking for Volunteers?

Anybody looking for volunteers for an archeology project
should send me a write-up (i.e., who, what, when, etc.). The His-
toric Preservation Division receives lots of inquiries about volun-
teer opportunities and we can help match projects up with volun-
teers.

- Lynne Sebastian, State Archeologist

1994 NMAC Calendar

- 29-30 April - NMAC Business Meeting and
Site Mapping, GPS, and Remote Sensing Workshop,
Albuquerque.

- 7-15 May - New Mexico Heritage Preservation Week.
Preservation Events Statewide. 14-15 May - New
Mexico Archaeology Fair, Albuquerque.

« 24 June - NMAC Workshop: Native American Issues,
Gailup.

« September 9-10 - NMAC Business Meeting & Field
Conference, Largo-Gallina Area, Rio Arriba Co.

ASNM 1994 Annual Meeting

The 1994 annual meeting of the Archaeological Society of
New Mexico will be held May 6-8 at the Best Western Inn in
Grants, NM. The Bandelier Lecture will be given by Dr. Alfred
E. Dittert, Jr., at the Saturday night banquet. The topic will be
The Development of the Archaeological Investigations in the
Acoma Culture Province. Registration is $15 ($20 at the door),
and the banquet will set you back $17. Contact Sheila Brewer,
611 East Mesa, Gallup NM 87301, for more information.

Those wishing to present papers should submit a short biog-
raphy, the paper title, and a 150 word abstract to be printed in the
program. Please indicate your need for a slide or overhead pro-
jector. Presentations are limited to 15 minutes, with an additional
S minutes for an introduction and questions. Send information to
Betty Kelley, 318 Zecca, Gallup NM 87301 before 8 April 1994,

ARPA News

in December 1992, the day-to-day interagency ARPA Task
Force comprised of the National Park Service and Bureau of
Land Management dissolved. The National Park Service kept in-
tact its personnel who had been detailed to the interagency umit
so they could continue to focus on ARPA, NAGPRA, and other
cultural property law violations. The NPS ARPA Task Force has
established 73 new investigation files. The majority of these are
suspected incidents in New Mexico but other states are also rep-
resented: Montana Mississippi, Idaho, Arizona, Texas, Califor-
nia, Colorado, Iowa, Arkansas, Utah, Indiana, Ohio, New York,
and Tennessee. ‘

The status of our investigations to date (since December
1992) include:

« 1 misdemeanor conviction (as reported in this column in
the last NewsMAC);

* 2 cases reports completed and submitted to the U.S. At-
torney's Office for prosecution.

* |4 cases that are currently being actively investigated, 2
of which will soon have reports filed with the U.S. Attor-
ney for prosecution;

* 24 possible cases that have been brought to our attention
but have not yet been investigated;

* 13 cases investigated and closed, some of which led to in-
formation on other suspected illegal activities, the dona-
tion of 20 pieces of pottery, and recovery of a projectile
point;

* 18 referrals to more appropriate jurisdictions (i.e., Rocky
Mountain and Western Regions of the NPS, U.S. Cus-
toms, U.S. Fish and Wildlife, New Mexico State Attorney
General, Bureau of Land Management: NM/UT/AZ, FBI,
and the Navajo Nation).

* 1 assistance to another facility.

As was our experience prior to December 1992, case report
preparation for U.S. Attorneys ranges from one month to a year
or slightly longer. And once the ball is in the U.S. Attomey's
court, subsequent steps in the prosecution process are subject to
an entire host of non-related factors that ultimately determine
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how long the clock ticks before case adjudication is reached. In
other words, there continues to be workloads, attitudes, and legal
complexities that affect the timely prosecution of these cases.

However, there definitely has been an educational fallout re-
sulting from our work. With each new jurisdiction we are able to
raise the level of awareness and understanding of cultural prop-
erty laws among our constituents. We sometimes involve 12 or
more U.S. Attorneys, sheriffs, public land managers, etc., who
had little or no knowledge of the laws. We optimistically surmise
that many dealers and collectors have scaled back their activities
involving prehistoric artifacts since we have noticed a dramatic
drop in the number of these items for sale on the open market.
As we continue to work more undercover cases, we will know
better if there is a real decrease or if the transactions have merely
been pushed underground.

We are still looking to pair up a field school with a privately
owned prehistoric pueblo in the Jemez. The property owner has
dug about one quarter of the double plaza pueblo--mostly rooms,
but he has no training in archeology. He has agreed to hold off
on further excavations while we attempt to interest a field school
in writing a research design, doing the field work, and writing a
report. SPREAD THE WORD--interested parties can call me at
505/820-7218.

ARPA hotline number to report suspicious incidents: 1-800-
227-7286

- Judy Reed, National Park Service

Forest Service Passportin Time

Offers NM Opportunities

"Passport in Time" (PIT) is a nation-wide Forest Service
volunteer program that provides opportunities for individuals
and families to work with professional archaeologists and histo-
rians on historic preservation projects. The recently published
1994 summer/fall issue of the "PIT Traveler" newsletter lists
eleven projects in New Mexico:

* Borracho Cabin Rehabilitation (Carson NF)

* Gateway to the Past Educational Program (Carson NF)

* Pot Creek Cultural Site (Carson NF)

* Apache Creek Ruin Excavation and Stabilization (Gila
NF)

« Cliff Dwellers of Sapillo Creek (Gila NF)

* Cooney/Claremont Mining Town Documentation (Gila

» Mountain Mogollon Archaeology (Lincoln NF)

« Canada Station Stabilization (Santa Fe NF)

* Gallina Surface House Construction (Santa Fe NF)

* Glorieta Mesa Rock Art Excavation/Recording (Santa Fe

NF)
* Rancho del Rio del Oso: Archaeology of a Spanish Village
(Santa Fe NF)
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As one Cibola NF PIT volunteer wrote last year: "Thanks so
much for giving me the opportunity to participate in this project.
It truly was the experience of a lifetime!” For more information
on the PIT program, contact the appropriate Forest Archaeologist
or the Regional Office at (505) 842-3232. To get on the mailing
list for the "PIT Traveler”, contact the Passport in Time Clear-
inghouse, PO Box 18364, Washington, DC 20036, (202) 293-
0922. Look for "Passport in Time" at the Archaeology Fair!

-Judy Propper, USFS Regional Archeologist

A Prehistoric Big Mac?

(Reprinted without permission from Inside Santa Fe &
Taos: A Guide for Visitors, under the heading Weird in the
West, Pueblo Issues Warning: "Dangers in Sacred Pot.")

San Ildefonso Pueblo Officials issued a warning in Decem-
ber about the potential danger associated with spiritual powers
attributed to a 15th century pot. The pot was unearthed by two
Los Alamos boys in 1978. The pot is said to have contained bird
feathers and yucca twine sealed inside centuries ago. Currently
the pot is in the hands of scientists at Los Alamos where it has
been undergoing testing.

Pueblo members issued the waming claiming that the pot
had been left to disintegrate by their ancestors because in un-
skilled hands the pot possessed powers that could harm the han-
dler.

After discovering the pot one of the Los Alamos boys was
killed in a motorcycle accident and the second has come down
with schizophrenia-like mental problems. The director of the
analysis group at Los Alamos Laboratory also died in an acci-
dent.

The pueblo claims that there was a third boy who escaped
the evil powers of the pot, because he returned certain items to
the small cave where he and his friends made the discovery, but
he other boy involved says the third boy story is a myth.

Although in legal dispositions the pueblo could not say ex-
actly what the pot was intended for, the pueblo maintains that
their ancestors placed the sealed pot where it would not harm
human beings, and that the boys should not have disturbed it.

People who have seen the pot say it looks strangely like a
prehistoric Big Mac since it is actally two pots joined together
as one, neck over neck. The pot is currently in the Bradbury Mu-
seum in Los Alamos, where it is not on public view. Over the
last five years numerous law suits have contested the ownership
of the pot in which the boy who found it, the Pueblo, and the
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From the Editor

Please let other NMAC members know what projects and
research are occurring around the state. Get the news out to your
colleagues and friends. All materials should be sent to me at the
NM Historic Preservation Division, 228 East Palace Ave., Santa
Fe, NM 87503.

Deadlines for submission for the next issue of NewsMAC
(1994 No. 3, July) is 15 June 1994. All submissions should be on
computer diskette (diskettes will be returned if requested). All
IBM-compatible or Macintosh disk formats are acceptable, as
are most mainstream word processor formats (but no WordStar
or Macintosh WordPerfect please!). The editor wishes to thank
the New Mexico Historic Preservation Division for use of their
desktop publishing unit to design and print NewsMAC.

- Tim Seaman, NewsMAC Editor
New Mexico Archeological Council BULK RATE
PO Box 1023 US POSTAGE
PAID

Albuquerque, NM 87103

Albuquerque, NM
PERMIT NO. 339
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1994 NMAC Field Conference

By popular demand, the New Mexico Archeological
Council will hold its 1994 Field Conference in the Largo-Gallina
area this year over the Labor Day weekend (3-5 September).

[Please note that the date has been changed from that pub-
lished in the last issue of NewsMAC in order to avoid early
deer and elk hunting seasons — this has the added advan-
tage of allowing members more time for travel with the hol-
iday.] :

Formal papers will not be presented, but the gathering will
provide an opportunity for the membership to visit a wide variety
of Gallina Phase (ca. 1050 - 1275 AD) sites and settings, leamn
about previous research from archeologists who have worked in
the area, and consider some long-standing issues that have
plagued productive research. Gallina initiates will provide hand-
outs for most of the organized site tours and will attempt to
guide discussions on previous research on Gallina culture his-
tory, architecture and material culture, subsistence, and settle-
ment patterns.

The conference will be quite informal. It will be organized
around a series of tours of excavated and unexcavated Gallina
communities located on both sides of the Continental Divide in
the area of Llaves and Lindrith, NM. This core area has been the
focus of the vast majority of research over the last 50 years, and
has one of the highest densities of architectural sites in the state.
Several areas peripheral to the Gallina homeland are less well
known archeologically, but are critical to understanding the
Gallina Phase and, in particular, its relationship to Northern Rio
Grande and San Juan Basin Anasazi prehistory -- several tours
of sites in these peripheral areas are being scheduled for the final
day of the conference, and other ad hoc trips will undoubtedly
also develop. A NMAC business meeting will be held in camp
on Saturday night, and an unceremonious meeting will be held at
Sunday night’s camp to consider the present status and future of
Gallina Phase archeology.

The conference campsite will be in the vicinity of Laguna
Gurule on the Santa Fe National Forest (see map). This site is
fairly remote ans a high-clearance or 4WD is highly
recommended (leave the Lincoln at home) so if rain seems
likely, a more accessible alternate camp along NM 112 will be
used. Motels of a sort can be found in Cuba, about 1 hour from
camp, but you may miss out on the business meeting or the
Sunday night discussions in camp.

Bring the family and your camera gear! The archeology is
spectacular and the conference is being held in one of the most
beautiful parts of the state during the most pleasant times of the
year. Crisp (but not cold) nights and warm (but not hot) days are
typical for early September, but be prepared for afternoon thun-
derstorms. Both campsites are superbly situated with plenty of
shade, lots of room to spread out, and are within walking dis-
tance of plenty of ruins. Also, be sure to bring your best hiking

boots and plenty of water -- the terrain is rough and we will be
traversing lots of it.

Owing to the time element, NMAC will NOT send out a
special flyer out for this trip to the membership, so this is your
official notification. For additional information or last minute
details, contact Tim Seaman (827-6347) or Mike Bremer (753-
7331).

President's Corner - :

The New Mexico Archeological Council was founded in
part to provide support for legislative and regulatory actions
aimed at protecting New Mexico's cultural resources. In the past,
this objective has been a dominant concern at NMAC business
meetings but, with the change to fewer meeting per year, primary
responsibility for these activities has increasingly fallen on Dave
Cushman - the former chair and sole member of the legislative
committee — and a small cadre of inveterate volunteers. Given
this situation, it seems clear that the legislative committee must
be expanded.

Before making any new appointments, though, it seemed
advisable to clearly define a strategy for achieving NMAC's po-
litical objectives as that strategy would largely determine how
the legislative committee should be organized. Toward that end,
I posed four basic questions in my last column. Should NMAC's
approach to legislative action be proactive (i.e., actively lobby-
ing to initiate new protective legislation and to strengthen exist-
ing laws and regulations) or reactive (i.e., monitor proposed leg-
islative or regulatory actions affecting cultural resources)? If a
reactive approach is adopted, should NMAC's involvement be
limited to informing our members of the issues, or should we ac-
tively mobilize the membership to support or oppose a proposed
action? How much priority should be given to NMAC reviews of
environmental impact statement, memoranda of agreement, etc.?
How should NMAC's organizational structure be changed to ac-
commodate such reviews?

The membership was given two opportunities to respond to
these questions. A questionnaire was included in the last
NewsMAC, and much of the spring business meeting was de-
voted to a discussion of this issue. I received 24 responses to the
questionnaire, which is roughly 10% of our current membership.

IN THIS ISSUE ...

« NMAC Field Conference Details

- Changes at the NM Office of Cultural Affairs
» From the State Archeologist..

- Dave’'s Number

- Employment Opportunities

and much more ...
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Ten of the respondents were contract archaeologists, nine were
in government agencies, one was in an educational institu-
tion/research position, and four characterized themselves as
"other.” Five of these respondents believed that NMAC's ap-
proach to legislative action should be "proactive,” four preferred
a "reactive” approach, 13 favored a balance of both approaches,
and two were "not sure.” If a reactive approach were adopted,
three respondents felt that NMAC's role should be limited to in-
forming the membership of the issues, six believed that NMAC
should actively mobilize the membership to support or oppose a
proposed action, 14 thought that we should do both, and one was
not sure.

Eight of the respondents felt that NMAC reviews of pro-
posed development projects should have a high priority (scores
of 1-3); eight, a moderate priority (scores of 4-7); and seven, a
low priority (scores of 8-10). Of the 11 respondents who an-
swered the question about organizational changes to accommo-
date these reviews, seven suggested that a review committee or
committees be formed to coordinate this effort. Three of the re-
spondents also specified that the committee(s) should have re-
gional representatives, and four emphasized that NMAC should
be very selective in deciding which projects to review.

While it is doubtful that the 24 people who sent back ques-
tionnaires constitute a representative sample of the NMAC
membership, their responses probably reflect the range of opin-
ions held by the members who are actively interested in the leg-
islative and regulatory processes affecting cultural resources.
Since we will be calling on these individuals to do most of the
work, it seems reasonable to give weight to their comments and
suggestions.

About 30 people attended the spring business meeting —
proof again of Judy Propper's "three dozen donuts” rule — mostly
the "old guard” with a smattering of newcomers like myself.
Only about a quarter of these individuals had also submitted
questionnaires (I know because all but two of those responding
to the questionnaire put their name on the line as volunteers) so
we were able to obtain a second, though perhaps equally biased
sample of opinion.

The comments at this meeting mirrored the questionnaire
responses. Most of those attending believed that NMAC should
seek a balance between a reactive and proactive approach to po-
litical action, and should strive to both inform the membership
about critical issues and to mobilize support or opposition for
specific actions. There was also a consensus that NMAC should
continue to review proposed development or regulatory actions,
although the general feeling was that NMAC should be very se-
lective in choosing which projects to review. Based on that dis-
cussion, a motion was passed directing the executive committee
to appoint a new chair for the legislative committee and to ex-
pand the committee membership to include representatives from
various areas of the state.

After much discussion, the executive committee concluded
that NMAC had neither the organizational structure nor large ac-
tivist core group needed to adopt a proactive approach at this
time. Our tentative plan for organizing the legislative committee
was therefore based on a primarily reactive approach to legisla-
tive action. Under this plan, the primary function of the ex-
panded committee will be to monitor legislative and regulatory
actions and proposed developments across the state, and to in-
form the membership about items of particular concern. In con-
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sultation with the executive committee, the legislative committee
will also selectively respond to requests to review proposed reg-
ulation changes, environmental impact statements, etc.
Eventually, we hope that the committee will form the nucleus of
a telephone network that can be used to mobilize the NMAC
members in support or opposition to proposed actions. To facili-
tate this effort, information about legislative districts will be ap-
pended to the membership rolls so that we can more effectively
target lobbying efforts.

At this point, the executive committee is just beginning to
contact members who might be willing to serve on the legislative
committee, so nothing related to the organization and responsi-
bilities of that committee has been finalized. Consequently, I
would appreciate any comments or suggestions from the mem-
bership conceming either the strategy we have adopted or the
means through which we propose to implement that strategy.

- Patrick Hogan, 1994 NMAC President

1994 NMAC Calendar

- September 3-5: NMAC Business Meeting & Field
Conference, Largo-Gallina Area

+ August 18-21: 67th Pecos Conference, Mesa Verde
National Park (Linda Towle, 303-529-4510)

» October 20-22: 8th Mogolion Archeology Conference,
UTEP (Dr. David Carmichael, 915-747-5740)

» November 2-6: 52nd Plains Anthropological
Conference, Lubbock, TX (Dr. Eileen Johnson, 806-
742-2481)

Changes at the New Mexico Office of
Cultural Affairs

The past few months have been eventful for the NM Office of
Cultural Affairs. Rather than try to describe the events, I have
included a number of official news releases and abstracted some
articles that appeared in the news media. -ed.

May 6, 1994

A major leader of New Mexico's historic preservation ef-
forts for more than 20 years will soon be focusing his concerns
for the preservation of the state’s past on New Mexico school
children.

State Historic Preservation Officer Thomas Merlan has ac-
cepted the position of Office of Cultural Affairs Historian, ac-
cording to the agency's director, Helmuth J. Naumer.

As OCA historian, Merlan will design and implement inno-
vative New Mexico history curriculums for the state's elemen-
tary and secondary schools. Such curriculums are expected to
utilize a variety of media in the learning process -- from muse-
ums to video tapes, archaeology to newly-developed text books.

"A new and vigorous priority for the Office of Cultural
Affairs is to get more of New Mexico's history into our schools,”
explained Naumer. "Our children need to understand New
Mexico's prolific 12,000 year past so that they might be both
zealous and knowledgeable in preserving it for the future.”
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Ten of the respondents were contract archaeologists, nine were
In government agencies, one was in an educational institu-
tion/research position, and four characterized themselves as
"other.” Five of these respondents believed that NMAC's ap-
proach to legislative action should be "proactive,” four preferred
a "reactive” approach, 13 favored a balance of both approaches,
and two were "not sure.” If a reactive approach were adopted,
three respondents felt that NMAC's role should be limited to in-
forming the membership of the issues, six believed that NMAC
should actively mobilize the membership to support or oppose a
proposed action, 14 thought that we should do both, and one was
not sure.

Eight of the respondents felt that NMAC reviews of pro-
posed development projects should have a high priority (scores
of 1-3); eight, a moderate priority (scores of 4-7); and seven, a
low priority (scores of 8-10). Of the 11 respondents who an-
swered the question about organizational changes to accommo-
date these reviews, seven suggested that a review committee or
committees be formed to coordinate this effort. Three of the re-
spondents also specified that the committee(s) should have re-
gional representatives, and four emphasized that NMAC should
be very selective in deciding which projects to review.

While it is doubtful that the 24 people who sent back ques-
tionnaires constitute a representative sample of the NMAC
membership, their responses probably reflect the range of opin-
ions held by the members who are actively interested in the leg-
islative and regulatory processes affecting cultural resources.
Since we will be calling on these individuals to do most of the
work, it seems reasonable to give weight to their comments and
suggestions. )

About 30 people attended the spring business meeting —
proof again of Judy Propper's "three dozen donuts” rule — mostly
the "old guard” with a smattering of newcomers like myself.
Only about a quarter of these individuals had also submitted
questionnaires (I know because all but two of those responding
to the questionnaire put their name on the line as volunteers) so
we were able to obtain a second, though perhaps equally biased
sample of opinion.

The comments at this meeting mirrored the questionnaire
responses. Most of those attending believed that NMAC should
seek a balance between a reactive and proactive approach to po-
litical action, and should strive to both inform the membership
about critical issues and to mobilize support or opposition for
specific actions. There was also a consensus that NMAC should
continue to review proposed development or regulatory actions,
although the general feeling was that NMAC should be very se-
lective in choosing which projects to review. Based on that dis-
cussion, a motion was passed directing the executive committee
to appoint a new chair for the legislative committee and to ex-
pand the committee membership to include representatives from
various areas of the state.

After much discussion, the executive committee concluded
that NMAC had neither the organizational structure nor large ac-
tivist core group needed to adopt a proactive approach at this
time. Our tentative plan for organizing the legislative committee
was therefore based on a primarily reactive approach to legisla-
tive action. Under this plan, the primary function of the ex-
panded committee will be to monitor legislative and regulatory
actions and proposed developments across the state, and to in-
form the membership about items of particular concern. In con-
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sultation with the executive committee, the legislative committee
will also selectively respond to requests to review proposed reg-
ulation changes, environmental impact statements, etc.
Eventually, we hope that the committee will form the nucleus of
a telephone network that can be used to mobilize the NMAC
members in support or opposition to proposed actions. To facili-
tate this effort, information about legislative districts will be ap-
pended to the membership rolls so that we can more effectively
target lobbying efforts.

At this point, the executive committee is just beginning to
contact members who might be willing to serve on the legislative
committee, so nothing related to the organization and responsi-
bilities of that committee has been finalized. Consequently, |
would appreciate any comments or suggestions from the mem-
bership conceming either the strategy we have adopted or the
means through which we propose to implement that strategy.

- Patrick Hogan, 1994 NMAC President

1994 NMAC Calendar

- September 3-5: NMAC Business Meeting & Field
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i+ August 18-21: 67th Pecos Conference, Mesa Verde
National Park (Linda Towle, 303-529-4510)
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Changes at the New Mexico Office of
Cultural Affairs

The past few months have been eventful for the NM Office of
Cultural Affairs. Rather than try 1o describe the events, I have
included a number of official news releases and abstracted some
articles that appeared in the news media. -ed.

May 6, 1994

A major leader of New Mexico's historic preservation ef-
forts for more than 20 years will soon be focusing his concerns
for the preservation of the state's past on New Mexico school
children.

State Historic Preservation Officer Thomas Merlan has ac-
cepted the position of Office of Cultural Affairs Historian, ac-
cording to the agency's director, Helmuth J. Naumer.

As OCA historian, Merlan will design and implement inno-
vative New Mexico history curriculums for the state's elemen-
tary and secondary schools. Such curriculums are expected to
utilize a variety of media in the learning process -- from muse-
ums to video tapes, archaeology to newly-developed text books.

"A new and vigorous priority for the Office of Cultural
Affairs is to get more of New Mexico's history into our schools,”
explained Naumer. "Our children need to understand New
Mexico's prolific 12,000 year past so that they might be both
zealous and knowledgeable in preserving it for the future.”
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Dave’s Number

In recent years, the archaeological literature has changed.
Not only are there articles about (understanding the past) and
(how to understand the past), but a new crop of articles about
(how we understand our understanding) or even (how well 1 un-
derstand your lack of understanding). These contributions are not
only important, but exciting. Who does not share my feelings
when 1 rip open the plastic cover for the latest American
Antiquity and exclaim, "Oh, boy! Another article on hermeneu-
tics!”

Recently, however, 1 have been plagued by a suspicion: the
true reason for this trend is that archaeologists still do not feel
Scientific Enough. Prodded by conscience to attend meetings,
faculty senate debates, and cocktail parties with "real” scientists,
archaeologists recoil at the squishiness of their own discipline
("Its a ritual object™), and strive through self-examination to im-
prove the caliber of their work.

One reason we do not feel good about ourselves, 1 would ar-
gue, is that we do not have a Number. After all, all the heavy hit-
ters in science can boast of at least one. Mathematicians have
Euler's Number, and before that they had Pi. Chemists have
Avogadro's Number. If archaeologists get a number, it will be a
beacon that proclaims: We will walk tall in the hallways, ready
to go mano a mano (or is that mano a metate?) with purveyors of
leptons and quarks.

Of course, not just any number will do; it needs to have a
practical application. Thus, the Number 1 propose is part of a
simple standard method for describing the surface area of a site.
If ancient peoples had been more considerate, sites would have
been shaped like rectangles, making calculation of site area a
simple matter. Instead, the blobby shapes of most sites (or rather,
of our drawings of the sites) require a little thought. It is surpris-
ing how many archaeologists solve the problem by multiplying
length (maximum dimension) by width (maximum orthogonal
dimension). The approach is at least precise (in the sense of be-
ing exactly replicable), but not very accurate; it usually overes-
timates actual site by at least 20 percent.

Careful scholars have taken pains to improve on the "my
sites have corners™ approach, using polar planimeters or digitiz-
ing tablets to obtain measurements that are not only precise, but
highly accurate. In most cases, however, the amount of work in-
volved is out of proportion to the precision needed. (Besides, the
resulting precision is spurious, given the arbitrary nature of most
site boundaries.) If we are trying to rank sites by size, for exam-
ple, is there not a way to estimate site area that is directly based
on standard field measurements, easy to do, and also somewhat
accurate?

Enter 0.785. As recorded by archaeologists, almost all sites
are a simple oval; in only a few cases do they seem to be shaped
like a paramecium (or, even more rarely, like an amoeba about to
have lunch). In other words, the area of most sites approximates
that of an ellipse with the same length and width as the site. The
area of an ellipse is based on the formula

A =7 (R1Ry)
where A is the area of the ellipse, R; 1s the radius of the
long axis of the ellipse, and R is the radius of the short axis.

Archaeologists work in terms of "length” and "width”, not radii.
so the formula becomes

A=T(WRLR)

where L is the "length” (maximum diameter) and W is the
"width" (minimum diameter). (In case you got lost, half the di-
ameter equals the radius, so we may substitute L/2 for Ry and
W12 for R2.) The formula can be simplified to

A =T (WI2LI2) or 0.785397 (L W)

where T is, of course, 3.14159. Divided by 4, this value be-
comes 0.785397, more or less. Purists will round this number at
four decimal points, but the rest of us can stop at three without
doing any harm.

In summary, the Number allows a quick, easy approxima-
tion of site area based on two numbers routinely recorded by ar-
chaeologists (site length and site width), without special equip-
ment, and in a fashion that is precisely replicable. It is further-
more based on a mathematical proof, so it must be true. I en-
courage my colleagues caught between a wall and a hard scien-
tist simply to make repeated veiled allusions to the Number, until
their attackers become confused and wander off.

There is, of course, a grave danger in proposing all this. As
self-esteem grows, we may find ourselves spending less time
reading articles on (understanding understanding) and more on
(understanding the past). As much as I recoil from the prospect,
it is a risk I am ready to take.

- David A. Phillips, Jr., SWCA, Inc.
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22 June 1993

Di. David A. Plallips, 1.

SWCA, Inc. Envitonmental Consultsnts
460l East Piyst Slreet

Tucson, Al 85711

Dear Dr. Phillips:

1 am writing in regard to your manuscript, “Dave's Number.” The
Editor, Michael W. Graves, has nov had the opportunity to read yous
paper, and he has ashed me to inform you that he feels the paper is
inappropriate for i iguity

1 am returning the original and two copies.

Thank you for considering Americap Antiguity as an outlst for your

work.

Bincerely,

Teresita Majewski, Ph.D.
Managing Rditor

enclosures
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1994 NMAC Field Conference
Schedule of Activities
(all times very approximate)

Saturday, 3 September

1--6PM
6 -- 8 PM
8 -- 10 PM

Meet at the Rattlesnake Ridge Site on State Road 112; Eat lunch on
site; Milling about smartly: tours of several other Gallina communities

in the Llaves area are planned for the afternoon as we work our way

towards our camp at Laguna Gurule. Maps and other materials will be
available at Rattlesnake Ridge.

Set up camp, eat dinner, relax...
NMAC Business Meeting.

Sunday, 4 September

9 AM --Noon
Noon -- 2 PM
2 PM--6 PM
6 PM -- 8 PM
8 PM -- 7?7

Visit sites along the Continental Divide; Maps and other materials will
be available.

Lunch, organize afternoon visits, relax ...

Visit Gallina communities on the Leeson Ranch, west of Lindrith; or
visit other sites in Llaves area. Maps and other materials will be
available.

Dinner, relax, relax some more...

Campfire discussions.

Monday, 5 September (Labor Day)

All day

Trips to peripheral areas on the way home. Here is a sample of the

trips we are trying to organize:

 Turkey Springs: high altitude Gallina seasonal camps located near
Canijilon.

* Dulce area: Gallina Phase communities on the Jicarilla Reservation,
including the La Jara Site, a partially reconstructed village.

* Rosa Phase sites: antecedent Gallina Phase archeology in the
Gobernador area.

» Gallina Phase agricultural sites.

« Sites on the Chaco periphery. Jones Canyon archeology.

Contact Tim Seaman (827-6347) or Mike Bremer (753-7331) for information and
last minute details.

PAGE 7



NewsMAC July 1994

Employment Opportunity

The New Mexico Historic Preservation Division,
Archeological Records Management Section (ARMS) is looking
for an experienced and technically-inclined archeologist to direct
a long-term data collection effort for the ARMS Geographic
Information System (GIS) Project. The 4-year project, funded
through the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act
(ISTEA), will integrate GIS technology into the New Mexico
Cultural Resource Information System (NMCRIS), and begin
building statewide coverages of archeological site and survey
boundaries. If you are interested in getting involved in this excit-
ing project, please call me at 827-6347.

- Tim Seaman, NM Historic Preservation Division

From the (soon to be ex-) Editor...

Please let other NMAC members know what projects and
research are occurring around the state. Get the news out to your
colleagues and friends. All materials should be sent to me at the
NM Historic Preservation Division, 228 East Palace Ave., Santa
Fe, NM 87503.

Deadlines for submission for the next issue of NewsMAC
(1994 No. 4, October-November) is 1 October 1994. All sub-
missions should be on computer diskette (diskettes will be re-
turned if requested). All IBM-compatible or Macintosh disk
formats are acceptable, as are most mainstream word processor
formats (but no WordStar or Macintosh WordPerfect please!).
The editor wishes to thank the New Mexico Historic Preser-
vation Division for use of their desktop publishing unit to design
and print NewsMAC.

Well, I have had just about all the fun I can stand and will
be resigning as NewsMAC editor after the next issue. I have just
been too busy with ARMS and, as a result, the last few issues
have been way too late. I know it’s sick, but I have actually en-
joyed putting this newsletter together for the last two years.
Thanks to all of you who sent in contributions -- you have made
the newsletter useful and interesting to the membership. I just
made it look good.

Anyone who wants to take NewsMAC over should let Pat
Hogan or Sarah Schlanger know ASAP.

- Tim Seaman, NewsMAC Editor

New Mexico Archeological Council
PO Box 1023
Albuquerque, NM 87103
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deeply concerned about the structure of this involvement and its
potential long-term consequences to the discipline of archaeol-
ogy.

In our professional opinion, the excavation of San Lazaro
without benefit of contemporary archaeological method, theory,
and peer review throughout all stages of the endeavor is not a
professional undertaking and should not be considered archaeol-
ogy. Archaeology requires both the recovery of material culture
and its nonmaterial context to assign comprehensive meaning to
the past. To accomplish this archaeologists must define the con-
ditions under which sites are excavated to ensure good science.
This fundamental precondition for doing archaeology is not be-
ing fulfilled at San Lazaro. The present situation underscores one
truism that archaeologists and members of the public alike often
overlook: not all excavation is archaeology, and not all archaeol-
ogy is excavation.

We are not questioning the sincerity of the Museum of New
Mexico's involvement in the salvage of information from San
Lazaro, nor are we doubting the integrity or professionalism of
the Museum staff. Our concern is with the long-term conse-
quences to the discipline of archaeology because of the Muse-
um's actions. In addition, we believe the Museum's involvement
will have negative repercussions on the preservation and conser-
vation of cultural resources that will outweigh the short-term
benefits of the Museum's salvage activities. By participating,
however indirectly, in a nonprofessional excavation, the Mu-
seum of New Mexico appears to be sanctioning the needless de-
struction of a National Historic Landmark site for the collection
of pre-Columbian Pueblo Indian art. This perception is enhanced
first by Mr. Fenn's (President, San Lazaro Corporation, major
owner of San Lazaro Pueblo) recent published statements in the
Society of American Archaeology Bulletin implying cooperation
between professional archaeologists and himself; second, by the
failure of Museum personnel until recently to define publicly
their involvement as one of reluctant participants; and third, by
the Museum of New Mexico's position as the beneficiary of a
fund raiser at San Lazaro with the Friends of Archaeology.

The potential damage to our discipline is underscored by the
reduction of prehistory to a
collection of artifacts viewed as

The study of selected artifacts from San Lazaro by Museum
staff is founded on the premise that all knowledge is good, re-
gardless of the conditions surrounding its acquisition. This is an
unacceptable position for a state institution given New Mexico's
strong legislation emphasizing protection, preservation and con-
servation of its cultural resources. We believe the Museum's mo-
tivation to salvage information from a small number of pieces of
material culture is short-sighted because it fails to consider the
long-term costs to a nonrenewable resource, the discipline of ar-
chaeology, and the cultural heritage of the people of New Mex-
ico.

Moreover, the Museum's justification for its continued in-
volvement at San Lazaro as the salvage of information in the
face of the site's uncontrolled destruction by its private
landowner is inadequate. This argument fails to comprehend the
social process through which our discipline learns. Simply, the
creation of knowledge about the past does not take place in a
vacuum. As anthropologists, we cannot view artifacts apart from
their archaeological, contemporary sociological, and ideological
contexts. The continued failure within our discipline to reconcile
the creation of new knowledge about the past with the meth-
ods—and the underlying sociology of these methods—with which
we collect archaeological data most certainly will reduce archae-
ology to excavation and narrow studies of technology. In the
case of San Lazaro, with its restricted access, collections and ar-
chaeological information, the conditions for responsible archae-
ology are not being met.

All excavation is destructive. Because sites are a nonrenew-
able resource, archaeologists should strive toward their protec-
tion and should not associate with unwarranted, nonprofessional
excavations. We question the Museum's involvement with pri-
vate individuals destroying archaeological properties for recre-
ation or personal benefit. What is only physical property to a
landowner may be a significant cultural place to the descendants
of the people who lived there. Moreover, this destructive process
is a violence to the history and the humanity of the peoples who
lived their lives, earned their livings, and understood the nature
of the world through the production, use and disposition of their

material culture.

art objects. This portrayal of ar-
chaeology confuses the collec-
tion of a few select pieces of
material culture having high
aesthetic values with meaning-
ful information about the life-
ways of past peoples. Archaeol
ogy as art collection is inconsis-
tent with both preservation leg-

The cost of mixed messages to the public is
high... The Museum's continued association
with the nonprofessional excavations of San
Lazaro... creates an impression it is sometimes
acceptable to archaeologists that private
landowners excavate their sites.

The cost of mixed messages
to the public is high. What is
happening at San Lazaro may
soon take place at other large
pueblo sites. Is it not the
responsibility of the Museum as
a state institution to discourage
actively and consistently the
destruction of New Mexico's

- SWAS cultural heritage? In fact, some

islation and the overall goals of
the discipline. Although artifact
collection may have been the primary goal of museums and ar-
chaeologists in the past, it is an outdated perception among pro-
fessionals today. Unfortunately, in light of the great popularity of
the Indiana Jones movies, archaeologists as artifact collectors is
the common perception of archaeology among the public at
large. The Museum's seeming preoccupation with a small num-
ber of exotic and rare artifacts, as expressed in the focus and con-
tent of public presentations made by Museum staff members,
only serves to reinforce this perception.
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Museum personnel have
demonstrated leadership in this
matter by working with the private landowners of Galisteo
Pueblo to cease their excavations of the site. We applaud their
efforts and feel their achievement stands as an example of how
the Museum should be interacting uniformly with the public to
encourage the preservation, conservation and protection of New
Mexico's cultural resources. The Museum's continued
association with the nonprofessional excavations of San Lazaro,
on the other hand, creates an impression it is sometimes
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liens be put on private property, despite the fact that money
would not be available to pay landowners.

They state “... archaeologists must be the ones to choose
which sites are to be protected. We cannot entrust this selection
to a government board or a legislative process...” In other
words, since elected officials cannot be trusted to do the right
thg those prerogatives must be given to archaeologists.

And their suggestion “that just because sites happen to be
on private property should not make them privately owned,” is
ludicrous. Although perhaps reluctantly, they admit that the right
to do as you please to your own land is one of “Americans’ most
precious rights” they quickly abandon that thought and would
have us adopt what I believe are very dangerous alternatives.

My feeling is that neither of these gentlemen have taken the
time to discuss their concerns with the owners of land where ar-
chaeological sites are located, to enlist their aid in permanently
protecting those sites. Voluntary landowner co-operation is the
only way to solve the problem, and certainly the only way it
should be done.

Forrest B. Fenn

lected items, indicating that the book’s real purpose is a sales
catalog.

I just thought the readership should know the truth behind
Mr. Fenn'’s high-sounding rhetoric. As evidenced by the deeds of
the San Lazaro Corporation over which he presides, Mr. Fenn is
truly committed to the proposition that, as he says, “...rights
guaranteed under the Constitution are more important to Ameri-
cans than archaeology.” And to all appearances, what is happen-
ing at the site of San Lazaro is neither “archaeology,” nor
“voluntary landowner co-operation,” nor “permanent site protec-
tion.”

Glenna Dean

NM SHPO Staff Archeologist

HSR and the Elk Ridge Ruin:

Background

In 1990, Human Systems
Research, Inc. (HSR),

Santa Fe

FromVolume 12, Number 4,
1994:

I am writing in response
to the letter printed in the
March/April 1994 edition of
the SAA Bulletin from Mr.
Forrest B. Fenn of Santa Fe,
in which bhe vigorously
registered his belief that

| Mr. Fenn is truly committed to the proposition that, |
as he says, “...rights guaranteed under the Consti-

tution are more important to Americans than ar-

chaeology.” And to all appearances, what is hap-

pening at the site of San Lazaro is neither

“archaeology,” nor “voluntary landowner co-op-

eration,” nor “permanent site protection.”

announced its intention to
work with a private landowner
on a Mimbres archaeological
site in Grant County, New
Mexico. A rationale for that
involvement was submitted to
the New Mexico State Historic
Preservation Division and the
Cultural Properties Review
Committee at that time. HSR

subsequently prepared and

- HPD

archaeologists should

“...discuss their concems

with the owners of land where archaeological sites are located, to
enlist their aid in permanently protecting those sites. Voluntary
landowner co-operation is the only way to solve the problem,
and certainly the only way it should be done.”

Just for the record, Mr. Fenn is President of the San Lazaro
Corporation which owns the archeological site of San Lazaro
near Santa Fe, New Mexico. The site is a multi-storied pueblo
ruin of over two dozen roomblocks comprising some 2,000
ground-floor rooms, and dating from Pueblo IV times into the
17th century. San Lazaro was declared a National Historic
Landmark by the U.S. Department of the Interior in 1964. Since
that time, Mr. Fenn’s corporation acquired the property and has
been digging the site. Many of the rooms in two roomblocks, to
date, have been cleared to the floor.

Against the advice and requests of area archeologists, the
excavators do not systematically screen the sediments, system-
atic notes are not taken, systematic vertical or horizontal controls
are not used, there is no research design, and there is no provi-
sion for analysis or reporting beyond publishing photos of se-
lected objects in “art” books such as Spirits in the Art (James A.
Hanson; $95.00). Most archaeologists, presented with this situa-
tion, would consider Mr. Fenn a pothunter whose corporation
bought an archaeological site to mine for artifacts. Perhaps coin-
cidentally, Mr. Fenn is an art dealer whose name is associated
with a prominent gallery in Santa Fe selling Native American
and precolumbian artifacts. The copy of Hanson’s book on dis-
play in the gallery has prices written next to the photos of se-
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submitted a proposal to

excavate burials on the Elk
Ridge Ruin (then the Croteau Site) that had been exposed by the
previous owner. Under HSR’s burial permit with the New
Mexico State Historic Preservation Division, Billy Russell, the
new owner, and Dayna Potter, then of New Mexico State
University, excavated 10 exposed burials. HSR staff helped
assemble a report on the materials. Since 1990, two additional
burials have been excavated.

Recognizing the controversial nature of this action and the
need to explicitly define our position, in September of 1990, the
Board of Directors of Human Systems Research considered and
approved a policy statement for excavations on private lands. In
November of that year, Karl Laumbach, Executive Director of
HSR, sent a copy of the policy to Tim Maxwell, then editor of
the NMAC newsletter, and requested that the organization enter-
tain an open forum to discuss the question of excavation on pri-
vate land. Later, at the Mogollon Conference in Silver City, HSR
attempted to generate a forum by presenting the initial work at
the Elk Ridge Ruin.

Since then, Billy Russell earned a B.A. in Anthropology
from New Mexico State University with an overall G.P.A. of 4.0
and has become a full-time HSR employee. HSR has continued
to support Billy’s efforts at Elk Ridge Ruin. Archaeologists with
HSR helped Billy set up a site-wide grid system; excavations are
being conducted by feature, and extensive notes and detailed
maps are being taken by feature and level. All cultural and faunal
materials have been collected from the excavations; radiocarbon,
dendrochronology, pollen, and soil samples have been collected
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and partially processed, and flotation analysis is being conducted
on hearth fill.

Under the auspices of Karl Laumbach and Toni Sudar
Laumbach, the Dofia Ana County Archaeological Society has
become involved in the fieldwork and in the analysis of the re-
covered artifacts. In return,
HSR staff members are pro-
viding professional instruc-

Hindsight is always 20-20. In retrospect, the fact that the site
was not recognized by archaeologists due to its location is almost
as incomprehensible as its survival of the 70's and 80's. The
Three Circle pithouse village excavated by Haury in the 1930's is
located on a nearby ridge. The Croteau site itself is located on an

extensive  alluvial terrace
formed at the confluence of

the side canyon and the

tion in field and laboratory
methods. What began as an
exercise in reassembling ollas
under the tutelage of experi-
enced reconstructionist Doris

Billy Russell has validated HSR’s faith in him, and the
project is a positive model for future relationships be-
tween archaeologists and private landowners.

-HSR

Mimbres drainage. A spring
(Three Circle Spring) bubbles
up from the river bed and
flows below the site.

The Croteau site is di-

Morgan has evolved into a
full-fledged training program.
Billy has held five excavation days at the Elk Ridge Ruin, and
Martha Yduarte (also an HSR employee) is developing a labora-
tory system for the archaeological society to use when cata-
loging the recovered materials.

In summary, Billy Russell has validated HSR s faith in him,
and the project is a positive model for future relationships be-
tween archaeologists and private landowners. What follows are
the proposal to excavate the burials, which includes the rationale
provided to SHPO and CPRC, and HSR’s formal policy state-
ment for working with private landowners.

- HSR Staff

HSR Proposal

introduction

During the spring of 1989, as the burial bill was wending its
way through the New Mexico State Legislature, the roar of bull-
dozers could be heard at dozens of archaeological sites located
on private land in southern New Mexico. The intensification of
bulldozing activity was the result of pothunters convincing
landowners that, with the passage of the burial bill, all digging
for artifacts would cease and landowners would no longer be
able to realize a profit from artifacts buried on their land.

Many sites were totally destroyed during this period. How-
ever, on the day that the burial bill became law, the bulldozing
ceased. As a result of this cessation, portions of several impacted
sites remain intact and although surreptitious hand digging has
continued, it is to a far lesser degree than prior to the burial bill.
A common feature to almost all of the impacted sites are large
piles of bulldozed earth containing varying quantities of disartic-
ulated and jumbled human skeletal remains.

The Croteau Site (a.k.a. Elk Ridge Ruin)

Most of the bulldozed sites had been impacted to some de-
gree in the past. Although the destruction of any of these sites
constitutes a tragic loss, the bulldozing activity at the Croteau
Site was made more reprehensible because prior to the destruc-
tion the site was virtually pristine. The very idea that a large
Mimbres Classic Village located on the Mimbres River could
have survived the wholesale destruction of the 1970's and 1980's
was almost unthinkable. Yet this was precisely the case. A thou-
sand years of intermittent flooding down a side canyon into the
head waters of the Mimbres had almost completely covered the
surface of the site with up to five feet of alluvium.

vided between private and

public land. The northern por-
tion of the site is the property of the United States Forest Ser-
vice. None of the site area owned by the Forest Service has been
impacted. The southern portion of the site is part of the Elk
Ridge Subdivision. The subdivided portion of the site is in four
parts. Three of the four have been at least partially impacted by
bulldozing activity. The fourth, on the eastern portion of the site
has not been impacted other than a graded road and placement of
a trailer.

First impressions upon viewing the Croteau Site is that few
intact archaeological deposits could be left on the impacted por-
tions of the subdivision. This impression is false. Although large
areas have been bulldozed to great depths, more than 50% of
those areas remain undisturbed. This situation is primarily due to
the depth of the alluvial deposit over the surface of the site. The
limited time before the burial bill became law and the depth of
the alluvial overburden combined to preserve large portions of
the site. Large piles of backfill from the gaping trenches cover
large areas of undisturbed archaeological site.

The areas that have been bulldozed are in two categories.
The first category has been completely destroyed with trenches
that reach depths of over 12 feet. The second category is com-
prised of those areas that the bulldozer entered and exited the
trench and areas that the trench did not exceed depths of more
than four feet. The areas that fall into this category contain
undisturbed or only partially disturbed deposits.

The deep trenches left by the bulldozing remain. The side
walls have been probed and burrowed into by vandals and tres-
passers. Large sections of the upper banks have caved into the
trenches. Portions of room walls and other features can be
clearly seen in the cuts. There is a dramatically obvious contact
between the alluvial overburden and the top of the cultural level.

The Croteau Site takes its name from the landowner who
authorized the bulldozing of the 2 acres adjacent to the U.S. For-
est Service property. Although he has continued to dig for arti-
facts since the enactment of the burial bill, he has desisted from
large scale excavation.

Billy Russell

Billy Russell was raised in Silver City. He excavated his
first Mimbres bowl at the age of eight. Later he became a pro-
tégé of Red Ellison, owner and excavator of Kwilleleykia, the
largest Salado pueblo in New Mexico. Fascinated by the pueblo
ruins in southwestern New Mexico, Billy continued to dig until a
few years ago. It is regrettable that Billy and many others like
him have not had early contact with archaeologists. As one who
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The compliance and public education components to our
program are strong and will get even stronger with your coop-
eration and input. The Division's Archaeological Resources
Management Section is the essential tool to effective cultural re-
sources management and cooperation among permittees, gov-
emment agencies, and private industries. ARMS is considered
one of the best state-wide archaeological database system in the
country and we are very proud of it.

I would like to offer just a few personal comments and con-
cerns as the new SHPO. More cooperation and interaction be-
tween amateur societies and the professional archaeological
community is needed, knowing that this will further public edu-
cation, strengthen archaeological site steward programs, and en-
able us to speak more as one voice to the govenment entities
and lawmakers of the state. I would also like to see more empha-
sis on conservation of objects and architecture during and after
excavations. This would involve architectural and objects con-
servators in the planning, execution and completion of excava-
tions, as well as the realization that line items in budgets would
have to be earmarked for proper conservation of objects and ar-
chitecture that are exposed. Another important avenue I would
like to pursue with the archeological community is developing
workable systems to monitor the effects of erosion and visitor
impacts to sites. With efficient monitoring systems in place, we
can begin to identify areas for priority stabilization efforts, and
assessment of visitor impacts. Site steward programs can be of
great help in this area.

We welcome you to make an appointment to come and visit
us at both the Villa Rivera building in downtown Santa Fe and at
ARMS in the Laboratory of Anthropology. We look forward to
seeing you and listening to your ideas.

-Michael Romero Taylor, SHPO

Thank You Thomas Merlan

The following letter was recently sent to Tom by the NMAC Ex-
ecutive Council:

Dear Mr. Merlan:

On behalf of the members of the New Mexico Archaeologi-
cal Council, the Executive Committee would like to thank you
for your significant contributions to the preservation of New
Mexico's archaeological resources. During your 20 years as State
Historic Preservation Officer, you established the original foun-
dation for New Mexico's historic preservation program and de-
veloped that program into one of the strongest in the nation.
Through your initiative, perseverance, and commitment to the
principals of the National Historic Preservation Act you brought
the historic preservation program through some potentially dev-
astating budget and political crises, and eamed the respect of
your professional peers and agency heads and community lead-
ers throughout the state.

Your ability through the years to attract top-quality staff en-
abled the program to reach its current level of professionalism
and influence in the state. We believe the Historic Preservation
Division is better prepared to meet the challenges of the future
because of your contributions to the core principles and integrity
of the program. Your accomplishments in terms of funding for
historic preservation; legislative initiatives such as the burial
provision of the Cultural Properties Act, the Prehistoric and His-
toric Sites Preservation Act, and the Cultural Properties Protec-

tion Act; and support for the statewide archaeological data base
provide a solid framework for continued progress in preserving
the state’s remarkable archaeological and historic resources for
the appreciation and enjoyment of all New Mexicans.

Since the beginning, you have been a leader in the historic
preservation movement in New Mexico. The NMAC member-
ship wants you to know that your past efforts are recognized and
appreciated, and we know that you will make an important and
much-needed contribution to heritage education in your new po-
sition in the Office of Cultural Affairs. We wish you well in this
new position, and look forward to your continued involvement
with NMAC and the archaeological community.

Sincerely,
Patrick F. Hogan, NMAC President

From the State Archeologist....

Archaeology Fair 1995

This year's Archaeology Fair was such a success that, con-
trary to the principles of self-preservation, we've decided to do it
again. Next year's Fair will be held May 13 and 14 on the
grounds of the Albuquerque Museum in Old Town and will,
once again, be held in conjunction with New Mexico Heritage
Preservation Week (May 6-14).

The concept of the Fair will be a time line through New
Mexico's prehistory and history. The visitor will enter the Fair at
point labeled "12,000 years ago” and then follow a path forward
through time with period sign posts to tell them the date. We will
begin with information about the Paleoindian period, then the
Archaic, then ceramic, protohistoric, and historic periods. For
each period there will be exhibits of excavated sites, interpretive
information, replication and analysis of material culture. For
each period we will attempt to address the questions "What do
we know? How do we know it? What don't we know? and How
would we find out?"

We need help with everything. We need exhibits of exca-
vated sites and other period related photo exhibits. We need
replicators of every kind of material culture. We need hands-on
exhibits, analytical exhibits and information, and interpretive
exhibits. And we need people to talk about what we know about
the archaeology of all these time periods, to answer questions
and explain the archaeology of the period and the interpretations
of the past that we have made from that archaeology.

Please think about what you would like to do at the Fair and
about what you have in the way of materials, exhibits, and skills
that you can contribute to making next year's Fair an even
greater success that this year's Fair.

Call me at 827-6320 or drop me a line at the Historic
Preservation Division, 228 East Palace Avenue, Santa Fe, NM
87503 and let me know what you would like to do.

- Lynne Sebastian, NM State Archeologist
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